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SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL, 

 16th December 2010 


PRESENT: Councillor Rivron (Deputy Chair, in the Chair)
Councillors Baines MBE (Substitute for Councillor Cooper), Mrs Bampton-Smith, Beal, Gow
41 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 25TH NOVEMBER 2010 

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel held on 25th November 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

42 STRATEGIC REVIEW OF LEISURE

The Director, Safer and Stronger Communities submitted a written report which outlined a strategic review of leisure provision in Calderdale.  Local authorities were facing tough financial challenges over the next four years where every item of expenditure would have to be scrutinised and opportunities to increase income maximised. Leisure services had a big part to play in contributing to these challenges.
At the moment, all leisure services were provided directly by the Council using in-house structures.   The Council could continue to operate leisure services in this way, however, a number of alternative delivery methods could be considered, changing the Council from a provider to a commissioner and using a variety of models such as an in-house trust, external trust, staff buy-out or collaboration with other local authorities.  It could also tender services or outsource to the private sector.

A recent announcement that local authorities would be responsible for public health and encouraging healthier lifestyle alongside the demise of the Primary Care Trusts created an opportunity for local authority leisure services.  Members were asked to support the principle of an integrated approach with health, working towards formulating and agreeing the level of separation between commissioning and provision of leisure services.

Appended to the report was a copy of the Local Government Association Briefing “LG Group on the Debriefing: Healthy Lives, Healthy People: Our Strategy for Public Health in England (Public Health White Paper)”.

Ms Chris Dowse of the Primary Care Trust (PCT) attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. She advised that leisure was important for health and wellbeing.  It was essential that the PCT and the Council worked together to focus scarce resources.

Mr Alasdair Brown of Kirklees Active Leisure (‘the Trust’) attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  He advised that the Trust was an independent charity who worked together with Kirklees Council.  Any profits made by the charity were invested back into facilities in the area.  The Trust provided a very different way of operation for the Council.

Members commented on the following issues:

· It was important that the review considered all ideas and that the outcome of the review meant that services would be improved rather than reduced.

· The review should look at community organisations for example OSCARENA.  In response, Officers advised that the review should also incorporate schools.
· How had the Trust in Kirklees been set up?  In response, Mr Brown advised that Kirklees Council had approached the Trust to ask if they could work together.  However, it was possible for trusts to approach Councils.

· The recent report on levels of obesity in primary school children was shocking.  What funds would be available from the NHS to tackle this problem?  In response, Ms Dowse advised that the Government had announced the level of funding for the NHS, however, none of this funding would be ring-fenced.  Child obesity was an important part of the NHS’s focus and the emerging Health and Wellbeing Boards would look at future commissioning.  The GP Consortium in Calderdale will also be responsible for commissioning services.
· 20% of consortium money would be allocated to the Local Authority.  Would this be ring-fenced for leisure?  In response, Ms Dowse advised that whilst leisure was a priority, the Council would need to agree how this money would be spent.  The new Health and Wellbeing Board would oversee this.  The funds would form part of the public health service which crossed all directorates.

· What was the state of leisure facilities in Huddersfield when the Trust was introduced?  In response, Mr Brown advised that Kirklees Council had used the Trust to bring facilities up to date and as a result provided good quality leisure facilities.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) Mr Alasdair Brown and Ms Chris Dowse be thanked for attending the meeting and providing a valuable contribution to the discussion;

(b) this Panel supports the Strategic Review of Leisure and requests that officers include local leisure organisations together with schools within the scope of the review; and

(c) the Director, Safer and Stronger Communities be requested to submit an update on the Review to a meeting of this Panel in April 2011.

(Councillor Rivron declared a personal interest in the above item as Board Member of OSCARENA.)

43 REVIEW OF MUSEUMS AND GALLERIES STRATEGY
The Director, Safer and Stronger Communities submitted a written report which outlined the strategic issues facing the Council’s Museums and Galleries Service.  The current remit of Calderdale Museums Service was to promote and preserve information and objects relating to the history of the area and its people for the inspiration, learning and enjoyment of everyone.   Over the past three years the service had seen a steady increase in visitors and usage of the service.  In 2009/10 the service received 106,997 visitors which was a 16% increase on the previous year.  In addition to increased visits and usage, levels of satisfaction with the service were also high.  A visitor survey conducted in 2009/10 showed that 93% of visitors were very satisfied or satisfied with the service.

Calderdale Museums Service operated four off site stores, plus a small amount of commercial storage.  There were also significant collections storage at Bankfield Museum.  The service held over 70,000 objects in trust for the people of Calderdale.  

There were a number of issues emerging for the service but key among them were how revenue savings could be achieved while retaining the quality of the visitor experience and how museum storage could be resolved.

Members commented on the following issues:

· 80% of the Borough’s exhibits were currently in deteriorating storage facilities.  Would it be possible for exhibits to be loaned to private companies and individuals so that they were more widely available to the general public?  There was also the possibility of bringing in revenue from donations for the loans.  In response, Officers advised that they were keen for artefacts to be displayed in the public domain, however a lot of organising was needed to ensure the proper display, storage and security of the items. There were strict rules and regulations which needed to be adhered to before lending items out, however, the Council could be more active in this. 

· Were officers looking at shared services?   In response, Officers advised that they were in the early process of looking at the potential for shared services.  The Council already worked in collaboration with other authorities in providing shared expertise and was open to collaboration in many other respects, for example, premises 

· Many young people were looking for voluntary work to gain work experience.  Was it possible that volunteers could be brought in to carry out the digitisation of artefacts?  In response, Officers advised that they were investigating the use of volunteers to carry out the digitisation process and were looking at schemes such as the Duke of Edinburgh Award.
· The report advised that it may be possible to reduce opening hours in museums.  Had Officers seen a trend in opening times and hours?  In response, Officers advised that autumn and spring were popular with schools, however, it may be possible for facilities to close on certain days, making them available to schools if required.

IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) Officers be requested to carry out a review of the Museums and Galleries Strategy paying particular attention to the following:

(i) the investigation of a reduction in opening hours;

(ii) the possibility of facilities being run by local communities;

(iii) alternative ways of running facilities;

(iv) the loan of exhibits;

(v) the use of volunteers to improve services; and

(b) officers be requested to submit an update on the Review of Museums and Galleries Strategy to a meeting of this Panel in April 2011.

44 SCRUTINY REVIEW OF WARD FORUMS
The Director, Safer and Stronger Communities submitted a written report which provided an overview of findings from the Ward Forum survey and actions for the future operation of Ward Forums.  At its meeting of 23rd September 2010, this Panel agreed the terms of reference for a review of Ward Forums.  At that meeting the Panel also received evidence about the operation, cost and effectiveness of Ward Forums.

A Ward Forum survey was sent out to enable Panel Members to get a range of views and evidence about how effective respondents felt the Ward Forums had been and what impact the Forums had had in local communities.  Overall 561 surveys were completed, reaching a wide range of people.
The report outlined the findings of the survey together with the results from the consultation with stakeholders on the current review of Ward Forums.  Appended to the report was the Council resolution of 29th July 2009 establishing Ward Forums, the Ward Forum review questionnaire and the survey results.  

Members commented on the following issues:

· Ward Forums generally had poor attendance with the same people in attendance. There were other meetings in wards which had better attendance.  In response, Officers agreed that there were already good infrastructures in place in some wards such as the Shibden Society and the Council should be supporting this.

· Were staff costs the major financial implication for Ward Forums?  In response, Officers advised that there were two dedicated Officers responsible for Ward Forums.  In future, this work would be extended to other officers as part of their role to reduce costs.

· It was important that items on the Ward Forum agendas reflected topics which were of interest to the local community.  This in turn would increase attendance.  In response, Officers agreed that in future agendas needed to be tailored to the community.

· Other local authorities had allocated a budget to their Ward Forums and as a result had better attendance as it encouraged people to submit bids for funds.  

· Concerns were raised that people still did not know about Ward Forums.  In response, Councillor Nash, Cabinet Member for Safer and Stronger Communities advised that this was a perennial  problem.  Leaflets had been sent to all households and advertisements had been placed in local publications.  However, these were not being read and the Council needed to find other ways of getting the message across.

· People no longer attended public meetings en masse.  Attendance at Ward Forums was improving.  It was important that Ward Forums built on existing local groups and that Councillors encouraged residents to attend as part of their Community Leadership role.

IT WAS AGREED that it be recommended to Cabinet that Option 3 of the report be supported which is to continue operating Ward Forums but at a reduced cost, and to mainstream the management of Ward Forums in Neighbourhood Services.

45 WORK PLAN
The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the Work Plan be approved subject to the following amendments:

(i) the report on the Cabinet Budget Proposals Consultation be submitted to the meeting of this Panel on 10th February 2011;

(ii) the report on Todmorden Town Hall be submitted to the meeting of this Panel on 20th January 2011; and

(iii) a report on the Localism Bill be submitted to the meeting of this Panel on 20th January 2011.
The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Minutes of Meeting held on 25th November 2010 

Strategic Review of Leisure

Review of Museums and Galleries Strategy

Scrutiny Review of Ward Forums

Work Plan
